
April 21, 2014 

 A Special Meeting and Public Hearing of the Council of the 
City of Manassas, Virginia was held in Council Chambers at City 
Hall on the above date with the following present: Mayor Harry 
J. Parrish II, Vice Mayor Andrew L. Harrover, Council Members 
Marc T. Aveni, J. Steven Randolph and Mark D. Wolfe; City 
Manager W. Patrick Pate, Deputy City Clerk Antoinette M. 
Elgart, Senior Planner Morgan Brim, Community Development 
Director Elizabeth Via-Gossman, Public Works and Utilities 
Director Michael Moon, Chief of Police Douglas Keen, Treasurer 
Robin Perkins, Airport Director Juan Rivera and Planning and 
Zoning Services Manager Matthew Arcieri. 
 
 Absent were Council Member Jonathan L. Way and Council 
Member Ian T. Lovejoy. 
 
 Mayor Parrish called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
 
 Public Hearings 
 
 Mayor Parrish read an affidavit of publication that was 
before him signed by an authorized agent of the Prince William 
Times newspaper certifying that the public hearing listed on 
the evening’s agenda was published in conformance with Virginia 
law and City ordinances. 
 
 Item 1 of the Agenda:  Public Hearing on the Sale of 
Surplus Property at 9971 Flint Rock Road and 11351 Alessi 
Drive, Manassas, Virginia 20112.   
 
 Juan Rivera, Airport Director, stated that the City owns a 
6.12-acre parcel located at 9971 Flint Rock Road and a 6.43-
acre parcel located at 1151 Alessi Drive.  Mr. Rivera stated 
that the properties were originally purchased under an airport 
noise compatibility program with Federal and State grants.  In 
October 2010 the Federal Aviation Authority required that the 
Airport develop a Noise Land Inventory Reuse Plan.  The FAA 
approved the Airport’s plan that identified three properties no 
longer needed for airport noise compatibility purposes. He 
stated that the sale of two of those properties is the subject 
of this public hearing.  Mr. Rivera reviewed the Code 
requirements for the sale of surplus property and stated that a 
public hearing was required prior to that sale. 
 
 Council Member Randolph asked if the current easement ran 
with the property. 
 Mr. Rivera replied that the easement did run with the 
property. 
 
 Mayor Parrish opened the Public Hearing. 
 
 Mayor Parrish invited anyone who wished to do so address 
Council in favor of or in opposition to the sale of surplus 
property. 
 
 There were no speakers in favor of or in opposition to 
the sale of the surplus property. 
 
 The Airport Director recommended that the Public Hearing 
be closed and the Airport Staff be authorized to proceed with 
the sale of the property. 
 

COUNCIL MEMBER HARROVER MOVED to close the Public 
Hearing. Seconded by Council Member Randolph and CARRIED 
UNANIMOUSLY. 
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The Public Hearing was closed at 7:40 p.m. 
 
 Item 2 of the Agenda:  Public Hearing on a Deed of 
Conveyance and Easement between the City of Manassas and 
Ovidio J. Baten for Property at 10560 Redoubt Road.   
 
 Juan Rivera, Airport Director, stated that the City of 
Manassas owned a 7.09-acre parcel located at 10560 Redoubt 
Road and that the property was originally purchased for the 
purpose of protecting the aerial approaches into the Manassas 
Regional Airport with Federal and State Grants and is part of 
the Airport’s Layout Plan. He stated that the FAA declared 
the property surplus and granted the City permission to sell 
the property.  On October 2, 2013 the City entered into an 
Agreement of Sale for the purchase of the property.  During 
the original ninety-day study period, it was discovered that 
a proper ingress and egress easement did not exist, and the 
purchaser had issues with the Proposed Avigation Agreement.  
The Deed of Conveyance that is the subject of this public 
hearing now provides for an ingress-egress easement and 
clarifies provisions of the Avigation Easement. Mr. Rivera 
stated that the Airport Commission has approved the sale of 
the property and has recommended that Council approve the 
Deed of Conveyance and Easement.   
 
 Mayor Parrish opened the Public Hearing. 
 
 Mayor Parrish invited anyone who wished to do so address 
Council in favor of or in opposition to the deed of 
conveyance and easement. 
 
 There were no speakers in favor of or in opposition to 
the deed of conveyance and easement. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER AVENI MOVED to close the Public Hearing.  
Seconded by Council Member Wolfe and CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
 The Public Hearing was closed at 7:45 p.m. 
 
 Item 3 of the Agenda:  Public Hearing on Special Use 
Permit #2014-04:  Airgas USA, LLC, 9405, 9407 and 9409 
Wellington Road.  
 
 Morgan Brim, Senior Planner, reported that this Public 
Hearing involves parcels at 9405, 9407 and 9409 Wellington 
Road.  Special Use Permit #2014-04 would replace SUP #2012-
08.  The area under consideration is zoned I-1 Light 
Industrial.  The proposed uses for the property would be 
packaging and distribution of industrial, medical and 
specialty gas and specialty accessory retail.  The applicant, 
Airgas USA, LLC, is proposing to remodel the existing 
building and facilities for its occupancy and will be 
retrofitted to include a retail space, offices, indoor 
storage and warehouse space. The two adjacent parcels are 
vacant and will include an area for truck parking and 
exterior storage vessels. An eight-foot perimeter fence is 
proposed to enclose the current vacant parcels at 9405 and 
9407 Wellington Road and the fencing would be chain link.  
Fencing along Wellington Road would include black opaque 
slats.  Three exterior tanks not to exceed 21,000 gallons and 
one CO2 tank not to exceed 18 tons are proposed for the 
exterior yard adjacent to the west wall of the building.  The 
outlined conditions were approved at the Planning Commission 
Public Hearing and no one spoke in favor of or in opposition 
to the proposed plan.   
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 Council Member Aveni asked if proper safety measures 
were considered.   
 Mr. Brim stated that there were proper setbacks from the 
railroad tracks and door openings with regard to storage. 
 
 Council Member Wolfe requested information regarding the 
fencing and plantings on the Wellington Road side.   
 Mr. Brim stated that there would be fencing along the 
entire perimeter of the property and that the fencing facing 
Wellington Road would have plantings to obscure the fencing. 
 
 Council Member Randolph requested information regarding 
the safety record of Airgas USA LLC.   
 Jay duVon, attorney representing Airgas USA LLC, 
acknowledged the representatives of Airgas in the audience 
and spoke regarding the safety record of the company.  He 
stated that Airgas was committed to safety and is one of the 
largest distributors of compressed gas in the area.  He 
stated that Airgas is an industry leader in safety and 
compliance, winning numerous safety awards for both 
compressed cylinder and bulk distribution safety.  Mr. duVon 
stated that Airgas currently has a facility on Euclid Avenue 
in the City.  However, the projected growth of the company 
requires that Airgas move and expand its existing operation.  
The new location on Wellington Road will be the sales and 
administration office of Airgas in Northern Virginia.   
      
 Council Member Aveni expressed concern about the bulk 
gas sales and tractor trailer traffic. 
 Mr. duVon reported that tractor trailers would resupply 
the compressed gases, that there would be approximately two 
to three deliveries per week and that the trucks would enter 
and exit the property off of Route 28.  Parking would be to 
the left of the property and would be fenced. 
 
 There were no other speakers in favor of or in 
opposition to the special use permit. 
 
 Mr. Brim recommended that the Public Hearing be closed 
and action scheduled for the April 28, 2014 council meeting. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER AVENI MOVED to close the Public Hearing.  
Seconded by Council Member Randolph and CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 
 
 The Public Hearing was closed at 8:02 p.m. 
 
 Item 4 of the Agenda:  Public Hearing on Residential 
Permit Parking Districts. 
  
 Mike Moon, Director of Public Works and Utilities, 
stated that a letter was sent on April 10, 2014 to residents 
in the affected areas regarding the proposed parking 
district, outlining the conditions of the parking district.  
He stated that it has been determined that the streets around 
the Point of Woods community near Liberia Avenue were being 
used for parking by operators of vehicles while the operators 
were elsewhere and that a restricted parking area was under 
consideration for that area.  The parking district would 
create an overnight parking restriction from 12:00 p.m. to 
6:000 a.m., Monday through Sunday on public streets.  A 
permit fee would be required and would cost $10 for an annual 
permit with visitor passes costing $10 for 5 passes.  Mr. 
Moon stated that the overflow parking in the single-family 
homes that are in the area would be addressed by a policy 
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under consideration whereby parking districts would be 
considered on a petition basis from citizens.  He stated that 
the streets included in the new parking district would be the 
public streets or portions of public streets that front 
townhomes on Liberia Avenue, Kirby Street, Landgren Street 
and Stonewall Road.  The purpose of the proposed parking 
district was to reduce parking congestion on the public 
streets and make parking more readily available for 
residents.  Mr. Moon reported that prior to this public 
hearing, two council work sessions and one work session with 
the Point of Woods HOA were held.  He reported that the City 
Manager had the authority to implement the parking district 
under the City Code.  If approved, noticed would go out to 
the residents on September 1, 2014 with a January 2015 
implementation date. Three zones would be established with 
different criteria.  Zone 1 would cover parking for townhouse 
communities on the designated streets; Zone 2 would cover 
parking for single-family detached homes; and Zone 3 would 
cover daytime parking restrictions.  Zone 3 is currently not 
under consideration. When the parking districts are 
instituted, some cars will utilize other parts of the city 
for parking and this problem will need to be monitored at 
that time.   
 
 The following individuals spoke in favor of or against 
the Residential Permit Parking Districts. 
 
Maury Gerson, city resident, believed the parking problem was 
caused by occupant overcrowding and by company vans provided 
to laborers and believed that the Police Department should 
check registrations. 
 
Clara Meagher, city resident, stated that she opposes the $25 
fee per car and that she felt it was wrong to be forced to 
pay to park in front of your own home.  She suggested the 
City utilize the parking area near Stonewall Park.   
 
John Meagher, city resident, stated that he felt the proposed 
parking districts did not address the real problem and that 
the overcrowded parking would just move to other nearby 
residential areas. 
 
Edward Pearson, city resident, said he was speaking for his 
elderly mother who felt that parking districts was the worst 
possible idea.  He stated that his mother felt stricter 
enforcement would be better.  Mr. Pearson also stated that he 
was aware that individuals from Manassas Park were parking 
their vehicles on the city streets and that cars remained in 
the same spot for days.  He did request that if the permits 
were approved that Council consider offering a senior 
discount.   
 
Nikki Ebert, city resident and President of Point of Woods 1 
and 2 HOAs, requested that the city bring back car stickers.  
She also stated that individuals from Manassas Park come and 
park their vehicles on the streets with For Sale signs on the 
vehicles and that the cars remain in the same parking spot 
for weeks.  She also reported that the area around the gazebo 
could not be used for parking because it was a green area and 
zoned for recreational use. 
 
Jane Stewart, city resident, felt that overcrowding was not 
enforced and felt that work vehicles should not be parked on 
city streets.  She stated that it was dangerous and there 
should be a designated area specifically for work vehicles. 
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Nancy Vence, city resident, stated that she was a city 
employee and that there should be other ways to solve the 
problem other than issuing permits for residential parking 
districts. 
 
Lynn Berry, city resident, supports a plan to solve the 
problem but felt that the proposed plan was not the correct 
answer.  She reported that currently there were seven cars 
parked across from her home.  She stated that having to park 
away from your residence was unsafe and that snowplows had 
difficulty navigating the streets because of all the parked 
vehicles.  She also stated that the cars often impede mailbox 
access and said that often you have to leave a note on the 
cars and that these notes stay on the cars for 4-5 days.   
 
Wayne Morrison, city resident, stated that the car problem 
exists not because of people coming from other areas but 
because of overcrowding in the townhouses.  One of his 
concerns with the parking permits was that they could be 
copied.  He felt it was important that the city reinstitute 
city stickers.  He felt that by returning to city stickers 
people who didn’t belong in the area could be weeded out. 
 
A city resident stated that parking permits would not work.  
She stated that she is always concerned about her own safety 
when she has to park her car a distance from her home.  She 
felt the city should build parking space in the green area.  
She stated that she was aware of cars being parking on the 
city streets for months. 
 
Hannah Senft, city resident and President of the GTS HOA, 
reported that Georgetown South has had parking districts for 
several years.  She felt that it was time to reinstitute the 
city stickers and that the city stickers would be a way to 
enforce the parking.  She stated that she was not invited to 
attend the first meeting held with local homeowners in the 
area regarding the proposed parking districts and could have 
had some input.  She also stated that visitor stickers were 
problematic and that coming to City Hall during the day to 
get stickers was a problem because most individuals work 
during those hours.  She felt that some residences have too 
many vehicles and that some issues to consider with the 
parking districts was eligibility and how many visitors 
passes would be distributed to each residence. 
 
Adolphus Graves, city resident, stated that he was not a 
member of an HOA and that the parking problem has escalated 
over the years.  He said he has witnessed abandoned vehicles 
on the streets near his home and that he is afraid to move 
his car in the evening because the parking spot would not be 
available when he returned.  He said that the individuals 
parking their vehicles were inconsiderate and blocked 
driveway entrances and mailboxes and that the U. S. Postal 
Service will not deliver mail to a residence if the mailbox 
is blocked.  He was concerned that if the new parking 
districts were approved, the overflow parking would move to 
the single-family home area. 
 
George Gillette, city resident, believes the problem is over-
congestion.  He stated that often there are four or more cars 
per residence.  He suggested allowing parking near Stonewall 
Pool and the tennis courts. He said that although there are 
swimming meets during daytime hours, the parking at the pool 
could be utilized when the pool was not used at night.  He 
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also felt security guards should be employed if parking was 
instituted near the pool area to offset any possibility of 
vandalism. 
 
Glenn Foster, city resident, stated that parking was a real 
problem and that he was all for the parking districts. 
 
Joyce Walker, city resident, asked how the city was going to 
enforce the parking districts.  She stated that she has seen 
cars remain in the same spot for months.  She reported that 
she has a 17-year old daughter who works late and is forced 
to walk several blocks home because of where she has to park 
her car.  She said that most days after 3:00 p.m. there are 
no parking spaces available.  She said she was neither for 
nor against parking districts but feels that the proposed 
plan may not be the way to solve the problem.  She stated 
that Stonewall Park could hold many cars.  She felt it was 
not fair to residents to have to pay taxes for the streets 
and then have to pay to park on those streets. 
 
Ivaylo Radushev, city resident, apologized to the audience 
and Council and stated that he was one of those individuals 
who must park in front of people’s residences because there 
is no other place to park.  He said he doesn’t have a 
designated spot and must park somewhere.  He drives a company 
car that is registered in Fairfax County. 
 
Alice Long, city resident, stated that cars belonging to 
strangers are parked on the streets.  She said that vehicles 
block your view at the corner of Stonewall and Weems and is 
concerned about the safety issue involved in the way the cars 
are parked. 
 
Dennis Murphy, city resident, stated that he does not belong 
to an HOA but is concerned with the overcrowding and litter 
than is thrown from the cars that park in the area.  He felt 
that the Police Department needed to be more proactive.  He 
suggested that having lines painted on the streets for 
parallel parking might be a way to solve the problem. 
 
Frank Beechum, city resident, stated that he was not sure 
that parking districts was the answer and was concerned about 
individuals parking in front of mailboxes.  He said he has 
had instances where the Post Office held his mail because it 
could not be delivered because mailbox access was blocked.  
He suggested that the Police Department enforce the existing 
laws. 
 
Mayor Parrish made note of an email he received from Mr. 
Frank Cantwell regarding the parking permits and requested 
that it be made part of the record. 
 
 Mr. Moon requested that the Public Hearing be closed and 
that this matter return to Council in thirty days after 
comments from the Public Hearing have been digested. 
 
 Council Member Aveni responded that Council needed to be 
involved in this matter and that perhaps a solution would be 
bringing decals back. 
 
 COUNCIL MEMBER AVENI moved to close the Public hearing.  
Seconded by council Member Harrover and CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY. 

 
 Motion was duly made, seconded and CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY to 
adjourn the meeting. 
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 Mayor Parrish declared the meeting adjourned at 9:15 p.m. 
 
 
 
             
MAYOR  DEPUTY CITY CLERK 
 
        
  DATE APPROVED 


